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Rent regulated tenants are generally not permitted to undertake alterations to their apartments
without the express written consent of the landlord. Most tenants have leases which prohibit such
alterations.

However, under provisions of the Real Property Actions and Proceedings Law, if a tenant has been
found, after trial, to have breached the lease, the court is required to grant a 10 day period for the
tenant to cure the violation.

When tenants make alterations, some courts have found such alterations to be de minimis and do
not require the tenant to cure. Other courts have found that since the tenant has started to cure
within the 10 days and is making diligent efforts to continue the cure, the tenant's time to cure will be
extended.

The Appellate Division, with jurisdiction over properties in Manhattan and the Bronx, has recently
clarified these issues and ruled favorably to owners. In 259 West 12th LLC v. Grossberg, a tenant
demolished and replaced the bathroom walls without conducting an asbestos test before removing
the walls. In addition, the tenant failed to ensure that the new sheetrock that the tenant installed had
the proper fire rating. The tenant also failed to secure the necessary permits from the Department of
Buildings and subjected the landlord to numerous building code violations and fines.

The Civil Court found that the tenant had substantially violated the lease, but granted the tenant an
opportunity to cure and extended her time to cure beyond the 10 days. The Appellate Term modified
that judgment by eliminating the right to cure and this decision was affirmed by the Appellate
Division.

The court held that the demolition of the existing bathroom was not capable of meaningful cure,
since it caused lasting or permanent injury to the premises. The Appellate Division also held that the
10-day cure period was designed to cover breaches temporary in nature and correctable within the
10-day period. The court held that "because the tenant in this case caused a lasting or permanent
injury to the apartment, she was not entitled to any stay for the purpose of correcting an
uncorrectable breach.” As a result, the landlord was entitled to evict the tenant.

Based upon this ruling of the Appellate Division, if a tenant does substantial alterations without the
owner's permission, and such alterations are not de minimis (such as putting in new kitchen
cabinets, which generally does not cause any lasting or permanent harm to the apartment and can
be readily removed), then the owner should consider commencing a "breach of lease" holdover
proceeding. In order to determine your rights and likelihood of success, experienced counsel in this
area should be consulted before commencing such proceedings.
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